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Dear Mr. Justice Iacobucci, 
I was counsel (along with Reni Chang) to the family of Michael Eligon at the inquest into his and two other deaths.  That inquest concluded on February 12, 2014.  The issues in that inquest were exactly those of your review, and more than three months of testimony provided much insight into those issues.  I presume that you have obtained a copy of the inquest verdict, which contains seventy-four recommendations, many of which are directed to the Toronto Police Service and would, if implemented, prevent some similar deaths in future. I am writing to bring some of the evidence tendered at that inquest to your attention and to explain, from my perspective, some of the recommendations made by the inquest jury.  I hope that you will strongly urge the Toronto Police Service to immediately implement those recommendations.


These submissions are made on my own behalf, not on behalf of any client.


Before getting into my main points, I should like to request that you consider a matter that is not within the scope of the general topics that you list as forming the basis for your review but that should, in my view, be considered as a "related matter".  The officer who shot Sammy Yatim has been charged criminally, and it would therefore be inappropriate for you to comment at all on his actions.   However, a Toronto police sergeant who Tasered Mr. Yatim after Mr. Yatim had been shot and had fallen to the floor of the streetcar has not been charged.  The SIU did not investigate the sergeant's actions, presumably because they did not fall within the SIU mandate, which is restricted to incidents in which officers have caused serious injury or death.  Nonetheless, there are certainly reasonable and probable grounds to believe that the sergeant committed an assault, and it is the responsibility of the Toronto police to charge him. I would submit that you should recommend that that be done right away. 

 
These representations are informed by what I have learned as counsel at a number of other inquests into deaths that resulted from encounters as described by your mandate.  The submissions are organized under three headings, summarized as follows:


1.  De-escalation: The evidence at the recent inquest showed that Toronto police officers have been and are being trained that they should NOT try to verbally offer help or understanding to an emotionally disturbed person in crisis if the person is in possession of a weapon.  It is my submission, as detailed below, that following the jury's recommendations to change this training would be the essential way to lessen the occurrence of similar killings in the future.  


2.  Tasers: Expert evidence at the inquest made it clear that it is virtually inconceivable that a Taser would have been used as an alternative to a firearm (except perhaps by the Emergency Task Force) in any of the situations in which Toronto police have killed people.  Thus Tasers will not lessen such killings. On the other hand, there is evidence (see below) that Tasers are very dangerous weapons that are used in many other circumstances, and there is some evidence suggesting disproportionate use on and disproportionate harm to emotionally disturbed people.  It is therefore submitted that it would be inappropriate to expand Taser use among Toronto officers.  

    
3.  Mobile Crisis Intervention Teams: It is submitted that, while improvements can be made in the provision of Mobile Crisis Intervention Teams, no conceivable improvements could obviate the need for all Toronto police officers to be trained to  use appropriate verbal de-escalation when feasible.

1.  De-escalation


Almost none of the victims of shootings by Toronto police officers have been "bad guys" who were "fighting it out" with the officers.  The overwhelming majority were men (disproportionately Black) with mental health issues who were suffering an emotional crisis that prevented them from responding to standard police commands such as "Drop the knife."  Two typical recent cases were atypically captured on video: the killings of Sammy Yatim (the eighteen year old shot while holding a knife on an empty streetcar) and of Michael Eligon (the twenty-nine year old shot while holding two pairs of scissors as he wandered down the street in a hospital gown).  


Videos of the last seconds of Mr. Eigon's and Mr. Yatim's lives can be found on Youtube.  Two striking facts emerge from those videos. First, in neither case did any police officer try to speak to the victim other than by shouting commands.  Second, neither of the victims posed an immediate threat of harm to anyone.  These videos created broad public concern about such killings.


The circumstances of the Toronto police killing of Edmond Yu in 1997 were extraordinarily similar to those of the killing of Sammy Yatim.  Mr. Yu was alone on a bus with a small hammer that a police officer said provided justification for shooting.  There were a number of recommendations resulting from the inquest into Mr. Yu's death, including that officers be taught the importance of trying to de-escalate situations by talking to people in crisis.  The Toronto Police Service was said to have implemented the recommendations.


O'Brien Christopher-Reid was a young Black man who was holding a kitchen knife when he was killed by Toronto police in 2004.  One of the recommendations (number 1A) of the inquest jury (which reported in 2007) was that Toronto police place greater emphasis in training on "de-escalation techniques to include opportunities to initiate soft communication approaches when situations warrant." 


As has been understood for years and was emphasized in evidence given by psychiatrists at the recent inquest, it is very possible that a person in crisis who fails to respond to shouted commands might respond to offers of help.  

How then could it be that, so many years later, none of the many officers involved tried any de-escalation when they confronted Mr. Yatim and Mr. Eligon? 

  
This question was answered at the recent inquest that simultaneously investigated three Toronto police shootings, those of Reyal Jardine-Douglas, Sylvia Klibingaitis, and Michael Eligon.  [Henceforth, the "JKE Inquest".] There was evidence of some training at both the Ontario Police College (which trains cadets to become officers) and the Toronto Police College (which provides additional training to Toronto police officers) that suggests the possibility of different approaches to people in crisis.  However, inexplicably, the training does not imply that such approaches should be made to a person who possesses an edged weapon; in fact, it implies the opposite. The mantra repeated by various officers was to the effect "In the presence of an edged weapon, we respond to the behaviour (e.g., wielding a knife) not the condition (e.g., an emotionally disturbed person in a crisis)".  

Acting Staff Sergeant John Stockfish was the Toronto Police College trainer representing the Service in providing the JKE Inquest with an overview of the training.  He repeated the mantra. When he was asked questions like "Wouldn't it be worth trying to say to Mr. Eligon something like "Michael, I’m here to help you?" he responded with answers to the effect of  "Yes, if you take the edged weapon out of the equation" and "It is up to the officer's judgment."  He refused to agree to any circumstances in which he would train officers that they must try such verbal de-escalation.  I would suggest that it would help you to understand the problem if you analyzed the complete transcript of the testimony of Acting Staff Sergeant John Stockfish at the inquest.


The JKE Inquest jury did understand the problem, and made recommendations designed to solve it.  They recommended (number 14) that the Ontario and Toronto Police Colleges:

"Train officers to, when feasible and consistent with officer and public safety, take into account whether a person is in crisis and all relevant information about his/her condition, and not just his/her behaviour, when encountering a person in crisis with a weapon."

They also recommended (15) that training officers on the subject of edged weapons shall incorporate the following principle:

"When officers are dealing with a situation in which a person in crisis has an edged or other weapon, the officers should, when feasible and consistent with maintaining officer and public safety, try to communicate with the person by verbally offering the person help and understanding. "


There were other related recommendations:

9.  Maximize emphasis on verbal de-escalation techniques in all aspects of police training at the Ontario Police College, at the annual in-service training program provided at Toronto Police College and at the TPS Divisional level.

10.  With respect to situations involving EDPs in possession of an edged weapon:

a.  If the EDP has failed to respond to standard initial police commands (i.e. "Stop. Police.", "Police. Don't Move.", and/or "Drop the Weapon."), train officers to stop shouting those commands and attempt different defusing communication strategies.  

b. Train officers in such situations to coordinate amongst themselves so that one officer takes the lead in communicating with the EDP and multiple officers are not all shouting commands.

(Note that "EDPs refers to "emotionally disturbed persons.")"
Acting Staff Sergeant John Stockfish was asked if he agreed that, if an officer is considering shooting someone, the officer should delay as long as possible, consistent with officer safety. He answered "Not necessarily."  The inquest jury recommended (number 16): "Officers must continue de-escalation attempts and refrain from firing as long as possible consistent with officer and public safety."

There is a U.S. training video that teaches officers that edged weapons are very dangerous and, in particular, that if a person with a knife is within twenty-one feet of an officer the gap can be closed very quickly. This "twenty-one foot rule" has harmful consequences, even though all agree that it is not a "rule."  Several of the officers who confronted Mr. Eligon in his last moments suggested that they were being generous in not shooting him when he was within ten feet of an officer.

It appears that officers are given a distorted view of the danger of edged weapons.  Of course, the danger should not be minimized.  On the other hand, it should not be exaggerated either.  In particular, it appears that some police killings result from the conception that edged weapons are so dangerous that verbal de-escalation should not be attempted in their presence, and from the view that an officer should shoot someone with an edged weapon if the person is, say, eight to ten feet from them, even if the person is not making any attempt to attack.  The JKE Inquest jury made recommendations responding to those concerns:

16.  Officers must continue de-escalation attempts and refrain from firing as long as possible consistent with officer and public safety.

17.  It should be emphasized and clarified in training that there is no fixed distance from a subject with an edged weapon at which officers should either draw or fire their firearms and that the reactionary gap (the time it takes to perform a response, which in this case would be the time it takes to discharge a firearm) is much shorter once a firearm is drawn.


It is my opinion that Michael Eligon and Sammy Yatim would probably be alive today if the above recommendations had been emphasized in the training of Toronto police officers. I hope that such training occurs as soon as possible, and that the seventy-two other recommendations that the jury proposed are also put into practice.   


I urge you to urge the Toronto Police Service to adopt the above jury recommendations right away.  You could do so as an interim report, before you complete your review; another situation in which officers confront an emotionally disturbed person could arise at any time.  There should never again be a Toronto police killing that could have been prevented by verbal de-escalation. 

2.  Tasers (also known as "Conducted Energy Weapons", or "CEW's")


Presently, the only Toronto police officers who are armed with Tasers are officers with the rank of Sergeant or above and officers who are members of special tactical units. The Toronto Police Service, led by Chief Blair, has requested that the Toronto Police Services Board provide Tasers to a number of front-line officers; the Board has deferred consideration of that request.  For the reasons described below, it is my submission that it would be entirely inappropriate for there to be any increased deployment of Tasers.

Of course, it is much better to stun people than to shoot them.  However, police use of Tasers is very unlikely to reduce police use of firearms; a Taser is NOT an alternative to a firearm. The reason is clear: Tasers are not reliable enough to ensure protection if a suspect presents an immediate threat of serious injury or death. Tasers are not effective unless both darts land properly, and it is very difficult to aim Tasers, especially if the target is in motion (as the suspect can move substantially during the time the darts fly through the air). If the darts do not land appropriately, it takes time to ready the Taser to fire again.


At the JKE Inquest, Taser training expert John Zayen was a witness. He explained the above.  Coroner's counsel urged upon him that Tasers could be used if there were other officers present with drawn firearms as back-up.  Mr. Zayen responded "Never say never, but it would be very rare."   If you are considering recommending increased Taser deployment, I would request that you read the complete transcript of Mr. Zayen's testimony.

Toronto Deputy Police Chief Mike Federico has been one of the main Toronto police spokespeople in favour of wider deployment of Tasers.  However, at the JKE Inquest, he acknowledged that he had said the following at the Braidwood Inquiry and that it is still true today:

"The Emergency Task Force in Toronto deploys Tasers but they have a team of at least five officers who are not only carrying heavy personal armour, they also usually have shields. Then they have a range of force options. So they might in fact decide, in good judgment, to use the Taser as an alternative to lethal force, but they have the backup and the resources behind it. 

In encounters where a uniformed officer might have to use lethal force, it's not recommended the Taser be used. So if … the subject was armed with an edged weapon or a firearm, we would not be recommending the officer resort to a Taser."

Thus even Deputy Chief Federico acknowledged that Tasers are not a solution to the problem you are faced with.  On the other hand, if you did recommend increased Taser availability, it would have very harmful consequences, as argued below.

First, suggesting Tasers as a solution to the problem will undercut the crucial emphasis, on de-escalation.  It would be a purported "quick fix" that would be neither quick nor a fix.  More importantly, wider deployment of Tasers will lead to greater use, not as an alternative to a firearm but as alternatives to talking, to taking physical control by hand, to baton use, or to pepper spray. There is much evidence that Tasers are dangerous weapons whose danger is greatly underestimated by police officers.

Videos showing numerous examples of police use of Tasers (mainly in the U.S.) can be found by searching YouTube under “Taser police.”  In none of those videos is the Taser used as an alternative to a firearm; only insane police officers would have even considered shooting the victims in the circumstances depicted.  In many of the videos the victim seems to have been Tasered simply because he or she talked back to an officer.  Police officers often characterize such behaviour as “resistant” and conclude that they can properly use Tasers to deal wirh it.   

Note that many of the victims shown in the videos clearly find Tasering to be extremely painful.  Mr. Zayen's testimony at the JKE Inquest emphasized the pain inflicted by the electric shock and the resultant "locking up" of muscles caused by Tasers. The darts have fish-hook- like barbs on them.  They always inflict at least some pain and wounds if they enter a human being (although the electrical charge is much more painful).  The wounds caused by the darts are generally minor, but they can obviously be serious if a dart enters a sensitive part of the body (such as an eye or the genitals) or gets deeply embedded. 


There is very significant danger of injury as a victim immobilized by a Taser falls to the ground.  That is why subjects Tasered in training exercises are generally supported by people, or at least caught by someone as they fall.  There are, however, no catchers on the streets, and the dangers of serious head and other injuries are apparent.

Tasers clearly create numerous dangers of injury; what about of death?  

There have been several studies that have conclusively demonstrated that pigs can be killed by being Tasered.  The beating of a heart depends on electrical activity.  The electricity that a Taser causes to flow through a body can disrupt the heartbeat of the victim, and this has been confirmed by experiments on pigs. It is difficult to quantify the extent of the risk that Tasers will cause deaths in human beings.  However, given the pig studies that have been done to date, it is inconceivable that there is no such risk whatsoever.   It is very likely that many of the hundreds of people who died after being Tasered died because of disturbances of heart rhythms caused by the Taser. 

After many years of denial, the manufacturer of Tasers now admits some of the harms. In addition to acknowledging that Tasers can cause all sorts of injuries, Taser International states (see "Law Enforcement Warnings" on their website) that Taser "use causes physiologic and/or metabolic effects that may increase the risk of death or serious injury."  They also write that Taser " exposure in the chest area near the heart has a low probability of inducing extra heart beats (cardiac capture). In rare circumstances, cardiac capture could lead to cardiac arrest. When possible, avoid targeting the frontal chest area near the heart to reduce the risk of potential serious injury or death." (Given all the difficulties of aiming Tasers, officers are supposed to try to "avoid targeting the frontal chest area"? The only way to realistically avoid targeting the frontal chest area is to fire the Taser at the victim's back, which cannot be done if the subject is facing the officer.)

A panel of experts, chaired by Court of Appeal Justice Stephan Goudge, recently produced a report entitled "The Health Effects of Conducted Energy Weapons."  In spite of the title, the report does not really investigate secondary harms caused by Tasers (such as result from falls or from darts in sensitive areas). The report consists primarily of a survey of research on the question of the extent to which Tasers may cause death as a result of the Taser's effects on breathing and/or heart rhythms (arrhythmia). The main conclusion is that much more research is needed. However, the report does, for example, state (on page 56) that "technical, situational, and other barriers (discussed in Chapter 7) have limited the collection of population-based data to confirm the speculation raised in these isolated case reports, but the biological plausibility of arrhythmia is evident." 

One of the problems in evaluating the research on harms caused by Tasers is obfuscation caused by Taser-funded research. As the Goudge Report indicates on page 59,  "Some researchers have specifically examined the phenomenon, reporting that 23 of the 50 studies (46 per cent) in their literature sample were disclosed as TASER®- funded or TASER®-affiliated, and that these studies had 17.6 times greater odds than independent studies to conclude that a TASER® is safe (Azadani et al., 2011)." Should you be evaluating research studies on Tasers, I would suggest that it is important to determine which were funded by or affiliated with Taser International. 

The Goudge Report contains references (on pages 48 and 49) to some studies that should, in my opinion, make you particularly wary of recommending increased Taser availability, especially with respect to people who have mental health issues.  These studies show that Tasers are 2.7 times more likely to be deployed in mental health incidents than in criminal arrests, and that people with mental health issues are twice as likely as others to die proximate to Taser use.  The Goudge Report states that the data in these studies "has limitations", and that this is a priority area for research. It is my submission that there should not be any wider deployment of Tasers until such research has been concluded.

Should you be considering recommending deployment of more Tasers, you will undoubtedly examine the Toronto Police Service's reports on Taser use in recent years.  I would urge you to be cautious in examining such data, recognizing that it is based on self-reporting (which has the danger of being self-serving).  In particular, you should not accept claims that a Taser has been used as an alternative to a firearm unless there is substantial evidence in support of any such claim. 

Even without considering the bias inherent in self-reporting, the statistics about Taser use by Toronto police have disturbing aspects. As introduced into evidence at the JKE inquest, in 2012 there were said to have been 255 incidents involving Taser use.  Of these, 11.4% were said to be subjects who were "passive resistant", while "active resistant' was the characterization in 15.3% of the cases. Of particular concern is the report that 43.6% of the use of Tasers was against people who were emotionally disturbed at the time (which number includes those intoxicated by alcohol or drugs). 

Deployment of Tasers cannot be evaluated without consideration of the behaviour threshold that is required to justify an officer's use of the weapon.  Police use of firearms is restricted by regulation 926 pursuant to the Police Services Act to situations where it is necessary to protect against serious injury or death.  In Ontario, use of Tasers is not restricted by statute or regulation; there is only the "guidance" of the Policing Standards Manual.  Moreover, the threshold for Taser (CEW) use in the Policing Standards Manual is absurdly low: "assaultive behaviour" or other (unspecified) circumstances.  Mr. Justice Braidwood of British Columbia, who conducted an extensive inquiry into Taser use, was quoted in the Globe and Mail of October 4, 2013 as saying  "That is so vague, who knows what it is. 'Assaultive behaviour'? I don’t like that. It can mean whatever you want it to mean.” 

Counsel on behalf of the Toronto Chief of Police strongly urged the JKE Inquest jury to recommend that "The Toronto Police Service (TPS) shall take reasonable steps to ensure greater availability of conducted energy weapons (CEW's) to deal with incidents such as those giving rise to this inquest." The jury declined to make that recommendation.

The JKE Inquest jury did make some recommendations concerning CEW's:
2. Commission a study of CEWs to determine if there are any special risks or concerns associated with the use of this device on EDPs. 

29. Study and evaluate the threshold for use of conducted energy weapons ("CEWs").  This evaluation shall include a public consultation component.

30.  Where CEWs are available consider adopting the model with video option.

37.  Implement procedures to improve communication regarding whether and when a Road Sergeant with a CEW is expected to attend a scene including the delivery of regular updates to officers regarding the Road Sergeant's estimated time of arrival at the scene when possible. 

With respect to Recommendation 37, the jury heard evidence that a couple of the officers who encountered Michael Eligon thought that a Sergeant was en route and that the Sergeant might attempt use of a Taser.  On behalf of the Eligon family, I argued in favour of a recommendation to the above effect, suggesting that, as road sergeants had Tasers anyway, such updates should be given, in spite of the very low probability that a Taser would actually be used even if the road sergeant was present.

It is true that several previous inquest juries did recommend that all Toronto police officers be equipped with Tasers. However, we now have much more evidence of the harms inflicted by Tasers.  In addition to the admissions by Taser International alluded to above, the revulsion caused by the video depicting the death by Tasering of Robert Dziekanski led to the Braidwood Inquiry and its findings. Many organizations, including  Amnesty International (Canada) and the Canadian Civil Liberties Association, have expressed concerns about Taser use.  Surely, no more extensive deployment of Tasers should be initiated unless and until a number of the concerns have been investigated and appropriate steps have been taken to alleviate them.  

While there may be very rare circumstances in which use of a Taser would be appropriate, it is inconceivable that Taser use by ordinary front-line officers will be restricted to such circumstances.  On balance, these dangerous and cumbersome weapons cause much more harm than good.

3.  Mobile Crisis Intervention Teams


No Mobile Crisis Intervention Team [MCIT] attended at any of the incidents in which Toronto police officers killed people.  There are several reasons for this: MCITs are not available in some police divisions, the hours that MCITs are available are limited, and Toronto police policy precludes the attendance of MCITs at incidents in which a weapon is present.  The first two of these reasons can easily be eliminated simply by providing greater availability, as recommended (number 34) by the JKE Inquest jury; the third reason is more complex.


Evidence at the JKE Inquest and elsewhere suggests that the policy of not attending at incidents involving a weapon is based on concern for the safety of the psychiatric nurse who is a (civilian) member of the team.  The JKE Inquest jury recommended (number 33) an overall review of the situation, including looking at models where teams consist of specially trained officers and no civilians.


It is my view that the policy that MCIT's containing psychiatric nurses cannot attend at incidents involving weapons should be re-visited.  Psychiatric nurses do deal with situations involving knives, for example, in hospital settings.  Of course, they can call on security guards and police officers for assistance.  But an MCIT has a fully-armed officer as part of the team.  I believe that there would be psychiatric nurses who would volunteer to attend calls that involved weapons as members of MCITs.  The videos of the killings of Michael Eligon and Sammy Yatim suggest that a nurse on the scene would have been in little danger, and might well have saved a life.  I would therefore submit that the possibility of employing such nurses should be seriously investigated.


It should be noted that MCITs cannot obviate the need for all officers to be trained in de-escalation techniques.   No matter how MCIT's are constituted, there will  be situations confronting officers that will evolve very quickly.  All officers must be equipped to contain such situations until an MCIT arrives or until the situation is controlled, and they must do so with concern for preserving the lives of the individuals whose crises are the subject of the situation.

4.  Conclusions


It is my view that appropriate verbal de-escalation by officers can lead to safe resolution of almost all such situations, and that the JKE Inquest jury's recommendations concerning de-escalation should be immediately incorporated into the training of all officers.


Tasers will not save lives, and will create other harms.


MCITs can be improved but training of all officers in verbal de-escalation will be essential in any event.


I would be pleased to provide any further information that you may request, and to discuss any of the issues with you or with anyone that you may designate.  In particular, should you be considering the recommendation of wider Taser availability, I would greatly appreciate the opportunity to make further representations.


Thanks very much for your anticipated consideration of these submissions.







Sincerely,







Peter Rosenthal 
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